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pending the presiding officer’s decision
on the motion.

(f) If, on such motion, the defendant
can demonstrate extraordinary cir-
cumstances excusing the failure to file
a timely answer, the presiding officer
shall withdraw the initial decision
under paragraph (c) of this section, if
such a decision has been issued, and
shall grant the defendant an oppor-
tunity to answer the complaint.

(g) A decision of the presiding officer
denying a defendant’s motion under
paragraph (e) of this section is not sub-
ject to reconsideration under § 1264.137.

(h) The defendant may appeal to the
authority head the decision denying a
motion to reopen by filing a notice of
appeal with the authority head within
15 days after the presiding officer de-
nies the motion. The timely filing of a
notice of appeal shall stay the initial
decision until the authority head de-
cides the issue.

(i) If the defendant files a timely no-
tice of appeal with the authority head,
the presiding officer shall forward the
record of the proceeding to the author-
ity head.

(j) The authority head shall decide
expeditiously whether extraordinary
circumstances excuse the defendant’s
failure to file a timely answer based
solely on the record before the presid-
ing officer.

(k) If the authority head decides that
extraordinary circumstances excused
the defendant’s failure to file a timely
answer, the authority head shall re-
mand the case to the presiding officer
with instructions to grant the defend-
ant an opportunity to answer.

(l) If the authority head decides that
the defendant’s failure to file a timely
answer is not excused, the authority
head shall reinstate the initial decision
of the presiding officer, which shall be-
come final and binding upon the par-
ties 30 days after the authority head
issues such decision.

§ 1264.110 Referral of complaint and
answer to the presiding officer.

Upon receipt of an answer, the re-
viewing official shall file the complaint
and answer with the presiding officer,
and include the name and address of
the attorney who will represent the au-
thority before the presiding officer.

§ 1264.111 Notice of hearing.
(a) When the presiding officer re-

ceives the complaint and answer, the
presiding officer shall promptly serve a
notice of hearing upon the defendant in
the manner prescribed by § 1264.107. At
the same time, the presiding officer
shall send a copy of such notice to the
representative of the authority.

(b) Such notice shall include—
(1) The tentative time and place, and

the nature of the hearing;
(2) The legal authority and jurisdic-

tion under which the hearing is to be
held;

(3) The matters of fact and law as-
serted;

(4) A description of the precedures for
the conduct of the hearing;

(5) The name, address, and telephone
number of the representative of the au-
thority and of the defendant;

(6) An opportunity for a settlement
conference or proposals of adjustment
through alternative dispute resolu-
tions, if not already explored; and

(7) Such other matters as the presid-
ing officer deems appropriate.

§ 1264.112 Parties to the hearing.
(a) The parties to the hearing shall

be the defendant and the authority.
(b) Pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 3730(c)(5), a

private plaintiff under the False
Claims Act, as amended, may partici-
pate in these proceedings to the extent
authorized by the provisions of that
Act. (See section 3 of the False Claims
Amendments Act of 1986, Pub. L. 99–562,
October 27, 1986.)

§ 1264.113 Separation of functions.
(a) The investigating official, the re-

viewing official, and any employee or
agent of the authority who takes part
in investigating, preparing, or present-
ing a particular case may not, in such
case or a factually related case—

(1) Participate in the hearing as the
presiding officer;

(2) Participate or advise in the initial
decision or the review of the initial de-
cision by the authority head, except as
a witness or as the authority rep-
resentative in the administrative or ju-
dicial proceedings; or

(3) Make the collection of penalties
and assessments under 31 U.S.C. 3806.
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